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Does your school offer any kind of international education trip 
programs? If it does, you definitely want to consider being a part 
of it. My school offers three different trips this year : Mediterranean 
trip to Spain and Italy during February break, Shakespeare trip to 
England and Ireland during April Break, and China trip over the 
summer. Among them, I was able to attend Spain and Italy trip with 
twenty other students from my school for ten days, from February 
15th to February 24th. Let me introduce you how amazing they 
were.
 We flew from New York to Madrid. The expense of the trip was 
approximately three thousand and four hundred dollars, and 
lunches were not included. Buses, plane tickets, hotels, hotel 
breakfast, tour guides and dinners were included. We started 
traveling from Madrid all the way to Rome, visiting cities on the way 
like Toledo, Zaragoza, Barcelona, Pisa, and Florence.
 Three teachers were with us with the tour guide from the travel 
company and regional tour guide we met from Toledo, Barcelona, 
Florence and Rome. Twenty five students attended. The trip was 
sincerely amazing. The rules were not strict, rather, they were very 
lenient. We could stay with two other people you would want to 
use room with. There were so many free times during the lunch. 

Explanations from the tour guide were highly lessonful, helpful and 
fun. Bus rides were included, thus we were able to move ourselves 
pretty quickly. Evening walking tours were conducted every night, 
and teachers would lead us to the best restaurant in the town and let 
us see the beautiful night view of the city. Hotels were truly beautiful, 
and all of them were located in the center of the city, meaning that we 
could walk around the city at night.
 Among those places, my favorite place was Barcelona. Frankly 
speaking, Madrid was beautiful, however, it was slightly dirty and 
there were not many tourist attractions to see. Toledo, which is located 
next to Madrid, was incredibly beautiful, though. The view from the 
mountain was one of the most beautiful view I have ever seen in my 
life, and the city looked so much like medieval city. Barcelona was 
full of beautiful monuments and buildings to see, with the beautiful 
Mediterranean Ocean and beaches with hundreds of cruises on the 
sea. Sagrada Familia, which has been under construction for over 
hundred years, was the most amazing building I have ever seen. The 
city was full of legacies of famous architect, Antoni Gaudi, and Guell 
Park was one of them. Zaragoza, the city I did not expect to be like 
any other cities, was spectacular with the main cathedral, which was 
so magnificent and grand.
 Then, we flew to Italy. I have been to Italy last summer, so everything 
was not really new to me. Rome has always been my favorite place. 
However, it rained and snowed so much in Rome when we stayed 
there, thus the city did not look as beautiful as the city I went over the 
summer. Florence was nice, however, the weather was so freezing 
and windy. Nevertheless, Italy was Italy. All the monuments from 
the Roman Empires were conserved pretty well, and it was like 
traveling through time and walking in medieval cities. If you ever 
have chances to travel these countries, you should definitely go 
for them. You will see the most amazing views in the world, and I 
highly recommend you to see them. 	
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Another month has gone by, and it was pretty good. I had 
a lot of projects to finish, so it was fairly stressful, but it 
was still fun. Firstly my school went to GACS competition, 
it is a competition against a few other schools, and people 
who get first place would have to go to the nationals in 
Bob Jones University. I entered an acrylic painting in the 
competition, and I had won second place!! I was very sur-
prised that I even got a place haha. But it wasn’t enough 
to join my classmates to the national competition. So while 
most of my school is gone for 3 days to nationals, I would 
have to stay at school and do pretty much nothing. This 
month I also had a sleepover at my friend’s house, she is 
such a nice and sweet girl. I went to her house on Saturday 
after my golf practice, and spent the night in there. Then 
we went to her church in Atlanta on Sunday morning. 
That day we went to the mall, had lunch there and then 
just shopped around for clothes and other stuff. I have had 
so much fun that day, because I rarely get to go shopping 
to a mall or go to Atlanta.
 I also started to improve on my golf practices. Every week 
I feel like I am getting better and better. We already played 
a couple of holes, and that was a lot of fun. And the best 
thing about golf is hitting your first shot with a driver. Ah 
that feels so nice! My grades at school are still As and Bs, 

and I my parents feel very proud. I am very happy that I 
am passing all of my subjects and I feel way more confi-
dent in studying than I used to.

-14기 김지선



Every school in the United States 
has various after school clubs. Of 
course my high school, Pope John 
Paul II High School, is also one 
of them. I participated in various 
school activities since freshman 
year and this year I got into a new 
club, Robotics. I was a little bit wor-
ried at first because I didn’t have 
much experience related to robots. 
However, I still wanted to chal-
lenge myself and luckily I became 
the secretary of the Robotics Club. 
The best part of the club was that 
even though I’m the secretary, I am 
still able to participate in part of en-
gineering and programming of the 
robot.

At this point, I will briefly explain 
about our robotics team, K-9. The 
team name K-9 came from the Dra-
ma ‘Doctor Who.’ We have nine 
students on the team and this club 
was established during the 2016 - 
2017 school year. Our robot’s name 
is Astro, named after the last year 
member’s dog so out mascot also 
portrayed a dog. We have six dif-
ferent roles; Engineers, Marketing/
Publicity, Programmers, Designers, 
Drivers, and Secretaries. One thing 

that I really tried hard this year 
was to surpass last year achieve-
ment by getting  well-organized. 
We planned on attending our First 
Tech Challenge, which is designed 
for students in grades 7–12 to com-
pete head to head by using a sports 
model. Teams are responsible for 
designing, building, and program-
ming their robots in a 10-week build 
period to compete in an alliance for-
mat against other teams. Our main 
goal for this year was to attend the 
FTC competition and attempt to 
achieve a better rank. 	
First, we planned the monthly goals. 
In September, we sketched the de-
sign of our robot, went over FTC 
Mission Form and decided what 
part of  the scoring list we were go-
ing to focus on. In October, we pur-

chased materials for the robot and 
began programming based on how 
we designed the robot. From No-
vember through January, we con-
tinued building the robot and pro-
gramming it. Finally in February, 
we went over the FTC Checklist and 
made sure that the robot met every 
criteria.
On February 10, our team headed to 
Emmaus High School to attend the 
Lehigh Valley Qualifying Tourna-
ment. As I mentioned earlier, FTC 
assigned different topics for us each 

year and depending on the topic 
we design our robots. This year, we 
had to pick up blocks called cryptos 
and put them into the crypto-boxes. 
Crypto-boxes are made into 3 col-
umns and 4 rows. Luckily, our team 
came in 6th place out of more than 
50 teams. We were glad that we had 
6th place even though we weren’t 
able to make the final three. We had 
a huge challenge during the compe-
tition which was the arm fell off the 
robot. Due to our amazing team-
work, we were able to put the arm 
back on the robot and we were back 
into the competition. 

It was a mind blowing experience 
for me since I didn’t have any ex-
perience like that before. I recom-
mend joining a club that you never 
experienced before. Of course it’s 
important to participate in the club 
that looks good on your resume, but 
I think it’s also important to find the 
thing that you can enjoy and have 
fun.

-14기 박지수
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Hmm... what should I do?
The most important time of the year has arrived - course selec-
tion. In United States, each students are responsible on planning 
their schedule for following school year and they can choose dif-
ferent kinds of courses based on their interest/preference. This 
was something very unique and interesting to me since I have 
attended school for over 15 years in Korea where academic is 
mostly centralized on math and English. It is, however, import-
ant to balance your course loads by not overloading or only tak-
ing easy classes on purpose. Wise choices will lead you to good 
grades and academically successful year!

 The most advantageous part of be-
ing responsible in our own schedule 
is that you can focus your study in 
your strong field. My friend Olivia 
for example is more like a math and 
science person, so she doubled up 

science for her Junior year and planning to take math elective as 
a replacement of foreign language- French- for her senior year. 
I love how this system allows student to work on their interests 
and make personalized decisions on the course loads. The only 
thing is to fulfill the graduation credit which normally is 4 years 
of English, 3 years of math, 3 years of science, 2 years of foreign 
language, 1 year of elective…..(might vary depending on what 
school you attend) As long as you have your graduation credit 
ready to go, you can have whatever courses on your schedule. 
 I want to first briefly introduce about different levels of the 
courses. Comparing to Korea, United States education system 
provides different levels of the class. Generally, the course is di-
vided into 3 levels- college preparatory, honors, and advanced 
placement (some school offer IB as a fourth option). College 
preparatory course is considered the most easiest and slow-
paced class of all and is recommended for whom is not ready 
to keep up with challenging busy work and fast-paced learning 
of the material. Honors is harder than cp class but easier than 
advanced placement course. It covers decent amount of material 
in depth and encourage students to think beyond the concept of 
the material. Honors is like a preparation course to get ready for 
advanced placement class and for some schools like ours, where 

advanced placement classes are only available starting from 
11th grade, encourage students to take honors their freshman 
and sophomore year. Lastly, an advanced placement course is 
equivalent to the actual college level of the study and obtaining 
certain score on ap exams might exempt you from taking the 
course in the college. However, it requires absolute commitment 
on time and high responsibility as it is a “college level” course 
and is often academically challenging. 
 I have taken all three courses being a junior in Mount Saint 
Charles and they all have pros and cons. Being in the college 
preparatory courses helped me to build the concepts in depth 
and allowed to understand the material well, but the slow-paced 
class failed to cover everything I needed to learn in that year. 
Honors course was a mean of two extremes and actually is the 

best level of the course to 
take regardless of the sub-
jects in my opinion. Its pace 
had no difficulty with keep-
ing up and intensified ap-
proach allowed me to under-
stand the material very well. 

I personally recommend taking Advanced placement level of 
the class only when you are really interested in the material. It 
does require dedication of your time and you do not necessarily 
get good grades by showing effort. You not only need to demon-
strate your understanding but have to be able to analyze also. 
I have decided to take AP US history as one of my courses this 
year and I regret it so much as I lack on analysis… :/
My friends and I have been talking about what courses to take 
our senior year and I believe this is one of the most important 
experiences that only studying abroading students can have. If 
you are not satisfied with limited class offerings and restrictions 
of learning, do NOT hesitate. Come to United States and make 
your high school life even better!

-14기 정지우
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It is already two months left until the 
summer vacation. Unlike many other 
Asian countries, most of the colleges 
in the United States accept college ap-
plications around December and Jan-
uary. For those students who are aim-
ing for early decision or early action, 
the deadline for their applications is 
usually the first day of November. 
What does this mean? It means that 
if you are Junior, you are going to be 
applying to colleges in less than eight 
months. 

My school has just officially start-
ed meetings with students and their 
parents regarding the issue of col-
lege admission. Guidance counsel-
ors required students to answer ten 
questions from the famous college 
admission website called Naviance 
to gather information for their rec-
ommendation letters. Counselors also 
required them to write college list 
with five reach colleges, five possible 
colleges and five safety colleges. Ever 
since then, my friends and I have been 
talking about colleges for a month. I 
have seen some students who have 
become hopeless and are about to 
give up, because they think that their 
grades are not top one percent. I am 

not an expert. However, I did incred-
ible amount of researches and had so 
many talks with various consultants 
and students from top colleges. And, I 
can guarantee you, that grades do not 
matter. What does this mean? Grades 
matter. Yes, it does. However, if your 
grade exceeds a certain point where is 
considered to be A, or good student, 
the difference in the numbers do not 
mean anything, really. Colleges con-
sider student who has 1500 on SAT 
and 1600 on SAT same. Then, what 
are the real factors that decide the fate 
of millions of applicants?
 The major factors - that can distinctly 
separate students into two categories 
: students like nerds who only man-
aged to keep their grades high and 
students who are really passionate 
into particular areas and have shown 
contribution and impacts to the com-
munity - are EC (Extracurricular ac-
tivities), essays and recommendation 
letters. Top colleges do not want to 
have students who are just smart, or 
who managed to have their grades 
incredibly high rather than partici-
pating in something they are inter-
ested in to make their resume look 

good. They want to accept students 
who are highly passionate for their 

interests and have made and demon-
strated their impacts and leadership 
throughout activities, regardless of 
what those have been. They want to 
have students who can change the so-
ciety, or even the world. They do not 
want well-rounded students who par-
ticipated dozens of clubs at school for 
their application. They want to have 
experts who have shown dedications 
into their interests. Those activities 
and highly valuable experiences from 
them are clearly shown in the recom-
mendation letters and essays, and 
that is what colleges want to see.
 You do not have to have perfect 
grades. It is just a number. Colleges 
desire to have passionate students 
rather than smart students. It is not 
too late. You still have time to change 
your application in a good way. You 
just need to decide what you want to 
do in the future, what your interests 
are and what colleges you want to ap-
ply. Life is full of surprises. You nev-
er know, you may be able to get into 
one of Ivy Leagues. Find out what 
you truly enjoy. Be an expert in those 
areas. Change the society. You never 
know what you are capable of accom-
plishing!

-14기 곽현우
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March has been a very interesting month. We had many things to do at school, many 
projects to finish. It was a little stressful because teachers tried to fit everything into the 
schedule because spring break was coming. So everyone had to study extra hard this 
month. This month my friend had a birthday party, and she invited me and another one 
of her friends. On Saturday evening she picked us up and we all went bowling. It was 
so much fun, we played bowling, ate pizza and played some arcade games. After bowl-
ing we went to her house and ate the best ice cream cake ever, with some party snacks. 
Then she opened her presents and we decided to play a few matches of fortnite. And 
at around midnight we all went to bed. The next morning we went to church, and after 
church we went to get lunch. That was an awesome birthday party.  I am also very ex-
cited and looking forward to the summer break, since I will be able to finally see my be-
loved parents. I love America, but I also miss my family and friends a lot. And everyone 
has been very supportive to me, and very understanding.  This month I did not feel very 
well because I have had a lot of school work. But spring break is right around the corner, 
so I can finally rest well. I am planning to take more care of myself during spring break. 
I am going to jog everyday, eat healthier and try to finish all of my unfinished work.

-14기 김지선
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I am sure that most of the people who live along the east 
coast are done with winter. Last Tuesday through Wednes-
day, March 20th~21st, Philadelphia got another Nor’eas-
ter. For the people who are not sure what a Nor’easter 
actually is, Nor’easter is a typical feature caused by the 
wind from the northeast off the Atlantic Ocean and the 
strong Nor’easter frequently happens September through 
April. These storms are most often associated with North-
east winter storms, but snow is not a requirement. Instead 
of snow, it may bring heavy rain, strong winds, coastal 
flooding and rough seas to the affected areas.

	

This Nor’easter was the fourth one in the last three weeks 
and we were out of school for two days because of this. 
I’m a snow-lover but this year was too much even for me. I 
remember that I complained about not having much snow 
last year and I started to wonder why we are having (or 
had) so many snow days this year compared to last year. 
Here are the reasons why we had lots of snow days this 
year.
According to a director of the National Weather Service, 
Uccellini, Nor’easter is related to the change in the nearer 
ocean. Similar to El Niño (one of the various stable states 
of the Pacific Ocean), Atlantic Ocean has a term called the 
North Atlantic Oscillation, or NAO, which compares the 
air pressure in south of the Arctic with the air pressure 

in the north of the tropics. NAO is represented as posi-
tive and negative: if the NAO is positive, there’s a pow-
erful low-pressure system over Iceland, which draws in 
storms and helps them cross the northern Atlantic, and if 
the NAO is negative, the Icelandic low-pressure system is 
weak, making it harder for storms to cross the sea. Uccel-
lini said Nor’easters happen a lot because the NAO was 
positive until the end of February, and since then it got 
changed to negative. Big winter snowstorms are formed 
by the combination of high-altitude layer of cold air and 
low-altitude layer of warm air. Since the East Coast always 
has warm air, it all matters how the negative NAO traps 
the cold air and delivers it into the East Coast states from 
southeastern Canada. Uccellini also said that nor’easter 
can still form even if the NAO is in a positive phase but 
that is the exception and negative NAO helps storms de-
velop more slowly with the strength.
Okay, I will stop the science lesson. Since we got a huge 
Nor’easter, it was a great unexpected break for me. I ran 
out in the snow with my puppy, and after that I just lied 
down on the couch and had fun time with my host fami-
ly. Even though I got “2” make up days, I hope everyone 
enjoyed their snow days in their own way. A little bit of 
snow that might cause a 2 hour delay will still be wel-
comed; however, no more days off that would cause make 
up days!!

-14기 박지수



Once a year, our school has a class trip. Last year, we went 
to Atlanta. It was fun and unforgettable trip. This year, we 
went to Washington D.C. for the class trip. We left school 
at 5 am and arrived at D.C. at 11 am. It took about six hours 
to get there, but it was good to talk with other friends and 
have fun with them in the bus.

 

The first place where we went in Washington D.C. was 
African American Museum. I could see and learn African 
American history. I could see how did they suffer in the 
past and how did they live with discriminations. Then, 
we went to the Holocaust Museum where I really want-
ed to go. Recently, I read a novel Night. It was about the 
Holocaust. It showed how much people suffer in the con-
centration camp. This book made me to want to go to the 
Holocaust Museum to see and learn more specific things 
about the Holocaust. I could see what they wore, where 
they slept, and how they died in the concentration camp. 
It was impressive to see. After the Holocaust Museum, we 
went to do scavenger hunt. There was a list of places that 
we have to take a picture with, and we have to use subway 
to get there. It was really interesting to see how the sub-
ways work in D.C. I could see lots of monuments during 
this scavenger hunt. After the scavenger hunt, we went to 
hotel and slept. I shared room with my friends Ben, Seth, 
and Blake. It was really fun to share room with them. 
 In the second day, we went to lots of memorials such as 

World War II memorial, Korean War memorial, and Viet-
nam War memorial. We also went to the national cemetery 
in D.C. I could see thousands of graves in the cemetery. 
We prayed in there and thanked to those people who sac-
rificed for this world. We went to lots of museum as well. 
We went to National Gallery, National Air and Space Mu-
seum, and American history Museum. We had a free time 
for 3 hours which allowed us to tour around those Mu-
seum. I could see White House as well. It was so fun to 
walking around in D.C. At night, we went to the Pentagon 
Mall to have a dinner and shop. It was a pretty big mall. 
After that we went to see Lincoln Memorial and Thomas 
Jefferson Memorial. They were gigantic and impressive. 
In last day in Washington D.C, we visited Capitol. We 
could visit Senate and the House. In side of the Capitol 
was so pretty. They are lots of painting that have meaning 
in it. It was great to see how the court goes in Capitol. Af-
ter the tour in the Capitol, we headed back to our school. It 
was a really great class trip. I will not forget this valuable 
memory. 

-14기 심예군
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“The best way to find yourself is to lose yourself in the service of 
others”, said Mahatma Gandhi. How many of you guys regular-
ly serve in your local community? Probably not many. Today, I 
want to share my story of how I have begun to serve as a volun-
teer in my local food pantry and what it has brought to my life. 
 Attending to the catholic high school in Rhode Island, I have tak-
en religion classes as  mandatory course since freshman year and 
one of the main assignments is to serve in local community for 
at least 6 hours each quarter- school year consists of four quar-
ters, two making a semester each. By end of the school year, each 
students would have done at least 24 hours of service work and I 
believe it is an amazing opportunity to be part of the community 
since we often are occupied with busy schedule keeping up with 
school work, sports, and jobs. Even though my first encounter to 
service was under mandatory assignment, it has allowed me to 
truly enjoy being a volunteer and explore how to love one anoth-
er. 	
 

To be honest, I first hated the fact that I had to squeeze in service 
into my busy schedule and that extra 6 hours is taken away from 
my free time. The things, however, started to change when I re-
ceived two words “thank you” with big bright smile from people 
when I was only doing this to get good grades. I regretted how 
selfish person I was being when there are so many people des-
perate for help. Thinking back,  I was always complaining, never 
pleased, and denied to accept how lucky I was especially being 
able to study abroad in such a young age. From that moment, I 

wanted to become a different me, and that is how I have brought 
service as part of my life.
I have done lots of different services past years such as tutoring 
kids in elementary school, helping out in soup kitchen, cleaning 
up local parks… but none of them  are offered in regular basis 
so I could not keep up to my promise, serving in community as 
much as possible. I have to say it was a sign when I was reading 
through the school portal page and found “volunteers needed, 
every other mondays, visit St. Patrick’s food pantry.” I was so 
excited of the fact that I found a regular service opportunity that 
perfectly fits my schedule and was grateful to start my serving. 
The most interesting part of the service is making connection 
with others. However, we have to remember that they are not 
our “normal friends” that you would go for a ride or such. It is 
always important to be aware of your safety and privacy deter-
mining who is your “friend” and who is not.
Work in the food pantry is simple and fun. You arrive about half 
an hour before people come in for food so that you can get foods 
ready to go. There is not really a hard part of preparation except 
the lots of foods are frozen in the freezer and they numb your 
hands while taking them out. After placing/organizing all sorts 
of foods, we review per servings based on the family members. 
Usually family of three members get to have 3 choices of canned 
meat, 1 box of cereal, 3 containers of snacks, 2 loaves of bread, 2 
bottles of drink and more. Food pantry is running through peo-
ple’s donation/ Mr. and Mrs. Rousseau’s generosity. It is opened 
every other mondays for 2 hours and for people who are eco-
nomically disadvantaged. I have been going to the place for 2 
months and people call me “little JI” as my nickname. 
I feel most satisfied when I see their smiling face saying “have 
a good rest of your day little JI”. I recently donated several jars 
of peanut butters to the place and I am planning to donate more 
food. I feel sorry that they are “restricted” on the amount of food 
and will do my best to give them equal opportunity as I can be-
ing a student. I am planning to continue this service work as far 
as my schedule remains the same and try to do the same in Korea 
:) Quick shoutout to my high school allowing me to discover the 
amazing field of service, and sharing is caring everyone !
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